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Earl Norman Plato U.E. 

(23 Oct 1931 ς 14 Dec 2017) 
by Tim Seburn 

 
 The club lost its founder, and dear friend, 
9ŀǊƭΣ ǘƘƛǎ Ǉŀǎǘ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊΦ ²ƘƛƭŜ ƛǘΩǎ ƘŀǊŘ ƴƻǘ ǘƻ ōŜ 
sad, he left us with many wonderful memories, and 
a rich tradition of sharing our enjoyment of nature. 
So, let me share a couple of my memories of Earl, 
and maybe you will recall one of yours. 

 My favourite times were the early days of 
the club. We would park at ǘƘŜ aŀǊŎȅΩǎ 
farmhouse, sign the guest book on the back porch , 
and carefully check Rick's Nature Sightings book 
before heading out. "Friend Dave Marr was just in 
photographing hepatica. Look here. Lorne says he 
got to see a spring peeper actually calling. Hey 
man, do you know Ray Van Osh? He just saw a hog 
nose snake." "Hey Earl, look at this, someone from 
Australia was just here."  
 Eagerly walking down the farm laneway, 
passing the old barn, we stopped only for the 
rarest of butterflies, until we reached the meadow. 
No blandings in the pond back then, only snappers. 

and painted turtles. We would listen for grouse 
ŘǊǳƳƳƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǳǇƭŀƴŘΩǎ ǿƻƭŦ ǿƘƛǎǘƭŜ ŀǎ ǿŜ 
walked.  And then, as we reached the Kennels, the 
first-heard winter wren would always stop us in our 
tracks. 

 

 "Check the twin leaf. Any winterberries? 
IŜȅΣ ǘƘŜ ǿƛǘŎƘΩǎ ōǊƻƻƳΗ" "Yup, still there Earl." 
"Hey, a red head!  [ŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ȅŜƭƭƻǿ ǘǊƛƭƭƛǳƳ ƛǎ ƛƴ 
the same spot! Remember the picture Peter took of 
the blue hepatica with the gold center? I wonder if 
it is still there. Scarlet cup! Wow, what a creation!" 
"!ƴŘ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ǇǊŜǘǘȅ ƎƻƻŘ ŎƻƳǇŀƴȅ ǘƻƻ 9ŀǊƭΦ" "Quiet, 
there might be a wood duck on the pond. Hear any 
wood frogs? Was that a leopard creaking? Boy, are 
those peepers deafening! How about taking the 
ridge trail and eating lunch on the bench in the 
basswoods?" "Good idea Earl. Rob told me he saw 
a pileated back there." "Ah sure guy. Likely 
story"Χǎƻ Ƴŀƴȅ ƎƻƻŘ ƳŜƳƻǊƛŜǎΦ 
 ¢ƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ aŀǊŎȅΩǎ ²ƻƻŘǎ ƻǳǘƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǇǊƛƴƎ 
was my first visit to the woods since EaǊƭΩǎ ǇŀǎǎƛƴƎΣ 



ŀƴŘ ǿƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ȅƻǳ ƪƴƻǿ ƛǘΣ ǿŜ ŦƻǳƴŘ ŀ ǇƛƭŜŀǘŜŘ 
nesting cavity, Earl's nemesis bird. For years we 
teased him about how unlucky he was. The final 
incident happened during a club outing to 
Letchworth State Park. We had all seen several 
pileateds that morning, but not Earl. He never 
believed us, but, during lunch, he excused himself 
to use the facilities, and while he was gone, a 
pileated did indeed land right where he had been 
sitting. Helen, Joan, Pat, Ed - everybody. We all saw 
it!  To commemorate the event, Paul arranged 
for the club to give him a sweatshirt. On the front it 
said, "Where's the pileated?" Meanwhile, clinging 
to the back of the shirt, was a large pileated 
woodpecker -  with a broad smile. Finding a 
ǇƛƭŜŀǘŜŘ ƴŜǎǘ ƛƴ aŀǊŎȅΩǎ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǇǊing made us all 
smile, and think of Earl. 
 Lƴ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 9ŀǊƭΩǎ ƭŜƎŀŎȅ ƻŦ ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ 
and sharing his love of nature, the club will be 
sending two Greater Fort Erie Secondary School 
students to the Ontario Nature Leadership course. 
There are some mighty big shoes that need to be 
filled. RIP Earl. 

Marcy/DiCienzo Woods Hike (2017) 
Posted by Lynda Goodridge 

 

 Thirty-six nature enthusiasts braved the 

cold weather to join us on our annual walk through 

Marcy's Woods. A few wildflowers were in bloom 

but many are waiting for warmer temps. We still 

enjoyed the day and even had some sunshine to 

brighten things up. Many thanks to the DiCienzo 

Family for allowing us to enjoy the wonders of this 

beautiful place. 

 

Nesting Box 
The new nest box at Marcy's was constructed and 

put in place by Dan Andrews and his son Dustin. 

The photo was taken by Rick Doan. 

 

In the photo on the left, Earl is wearing the famous 

sweatshirt.  This is the executive in 1998 I think??? 



BUZZZZZZZ 
submission and photos by Dawn Pierrynowski 

 

 Looking up at the Wood Duck nesting box 
while gardening this summer I saw some unusual 
ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘȅΦ Lǘ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ²ƻƻŘ 5ǳŎƪ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘȅΦ [ŀǊƎŜ ȅŜƭƭƻǿ 
hornets were flying in and out of the hole. I found 
out that these were European Hornets (Vespa 
crabro) and are the largest and only true hornet in 
North America. They belong to the family of wasps 
called vespids which includes the Bald-faced 
Hornet. I let nature take its course knowing that 
the nesting box would get cleaned out in the fall in 
preparation for the Eastern Screech Owl that likes 
to take up residence there. 

 After a few hard frosts the only survivors 
would be some fertile queens that would be off 
hibernating in protected places like under loose 
bark, in tree cavities, wood piles and in the walls of 
buildings. These females would start new nests in 
the spring.  
 With some trepidation the decision was 
made to take down the nesting box to see what 
was inside.  
 The hornets had been busy chewing wood 
fiber to make cellulose (paper) to construct the 

nest. There are some great videos on the internet 
to see how this is done. One wall of the nesting box 
was covered. Thankfully, nothing was alive. There 
were some dead larva and hornets lying on the 
floor of the box and some cells still had silk 
coverings intact. These ǇǳǇŀŜ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ 
to complete their life cycles. The Wood Duck Box 
was taken apart to save the nest which was made 

available for display. 
 Last year I found a football shaped Bald-
faced hornet nest hanging from a tree. I cut a 
window out and discovered that both hornet 
species construct nests much the same way.  

 

WINTER TREE ID 
Photos and submission by Paul Philp 

 
 A number of us had a most enjoyable day 
on our annual winter tree identification hike, which 
really was more of a ramble.  And thiǎ ȅŜŀǊ ƛǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ 
rain.  We shared our knowledge to help us identify 
some of the various woody plants both above and 
below the escarpment.  Identification clues varied 
from tree to tree.  Bark, location, shape, leaves still 



present or on the ground, and of course sometimes 
the buds were features that helped. 
 The hike began at the base of the 
escarpment along the Red Hill Creek.  The trail is an 
easy walk, well at least until you get to the 
escarpment.  There was the usual variety of 
lowland trees, poplars being the most 
prevalent.  The creek flows all year and after a rain 
carries a significant amount of water.   

 After lunch we made a brief stop at Albion 
Falls where Red Hill Creek flows over the lip of the 
escarpment.  It is a beautiful falls.  Then off we 
went to Fletcher Creek which is a tributary of Red 
Hill Creek.   The trail at Fletcher creek provided a 
nice variety of upland species of trees, and a good 
view of Stoney Creek. 
 I find it amazing how many natural (tongue 
in cheek) places there are that many of us haven't 
visited and I will continue to search out new hidden 
treasures. 
 See you next February for a sequel???? 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
A Walk On The Wild Side  

Posted by Lynda Goodridge 
 

It was a great day along the Niagara river Jan. 14 
for our Walk on the Wild Side. We had a good 
turnout and saw at least 12 species of duck and 2 
species of swans. 
 


